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中 文 摘 要 ： 隨著企業環境變得愈來愈複雜與競爭，單憑管理者本身愈來愈難以
解釋和處理組織內部各種問題和挑戰。此情況下員工對組織的建設
性想法和建議更顯重要，員工意見能幫助管理者洞悉潛在商業機會
及組織內部潛在問題，因此員工建言行為扮演著強化組織功能的重
要因素之一，但目前的文獻卻很少研究在探討是否文化價值對員工
建言行為也有重要的影響作用，因此，本研究第一目的期望彌補此
研究缺口來探討是否Hofstede (1984) 文化維度理論裡的四個維度
(長期導向、群體主義、不確定性規避、權力距離) 也是影響員工本
身建言行為的重要因素。雖然Hofsted以國家為單位來解釋此四個文
化維度，但愈來愈多學者主張同一國家內也存在著許多文化差異
，因次本研究將此四個文化維度視為個人特質並以個人為單位來測
量。
此外, 本研究第二目的在探討一情境因子, 也就是領導成員交換理
論(LMX)是否在四個文化價值取向和員工建言行為之間的關聯性有顯
著的調節作用。由於文獻也鮮少有研究在探討領導成員交換理論
(LMX)和員工建言行為之關聯性，本研究期望對此研究缺口也做出補
足和貢獻。本研究採問卷調查法收集數據，樣本族群為台灣中高端
飯店的基層員工，研究結果發現員工在三個文化價值取向(長期導向
、群體主義、不確定性規避)高的情況下會有較多的建言行為，此外
，研究結果也顯示當領導和部屬有良好的交換關係(LMX)將會刺激鼓
勵更多的員工建言行為，此研究結果能提供服務業人力資源部門如
何提升員工建言行為方面的實務啟示。

中文關鍵詞： 員工建言; 長期導向; 群體主義; 不確定性規避; 權力距離; 領導
成員交換理論(LMX)

英 文 摘 要 ： Organizational environments are becoming increasingly
dynamic and competitive so that it becomes more and more
difficult for managers to detect, interpret and handle
various business challenges and issues all by themselves.
Employees’ constructive ideas and suggestions thus become
critical to help managers to identify potential
opportunities and address potential and current work
critical problems for the organization. Therefore,
employees’ voice can play as a key role in enhancing
organizational functioning. The recognition of the
important role of employees’ voice for organizational
performance has drawn lots of research attention to
identify important factors that could promote or inhibit
employees’ voice behavior. Even studies on the antecedents
of voice are abundant in the literature, very few pay
attention to whether cultural values are also important
predictors of employee voice. Therefore, the first purpose
of this study is to address such research gap by
empirically testing whether Hofstede’s (1984) four
cultural vale dimensions (i.e., long term orientation,
collectivism orientation, uncertainty avoidance orientation
and power distance orientation) are important antecedents



of employees’ voice behavior. Different from Hofstede’s
approach that analyzing these cultural dimensions using
country as the unit of analysis, the current study measures
these four cultural dimensions at the individual level
because there is a growing consensus that substantial
cultural differences could exist within a country so that
individual level of analysis on these cultural dimensions
could be more informative for the greater diversity of
modern businesses’ workforce (Colquitt, 2004; Cox, Lobel,
& McLeod, 1991; Jackson et al., 2006).
In addition to examining the possible effect of four
cultural value orientations on employees’ voice, the
second purpose of this study is to investigate whether one
situational factor, Leader-Member Exchange (LMX), is an
important moderator that would strengthen/weaken the
relationships between four cultural value orientations and
employees’ voice. Since there is also little research
attention focusing on the association between LMX and
voice, examining LMX’s moderating effect for the
relationships between cultural value orientations and
employees’ voice helps to address this gap. Data of this
study was collected using a self-administrated
questionnaire in both paper work and online format, and
participants of this study were frontline employees from
several mid or upscale hotels in Taiwan. The findings of
this study reveal that three culture values: long-term
orientation, collectivism and uncertainty avoidance all
increase employees’ voice behavior. Additionally,  LMX is
found to lead employees who are high in long-term
orientation, collectivism and uncertainty avoidance to
voice more. These findings provide valuable implications
regarding employee recruitment, selecting and leading for
human resource managers.

英文關鍵詞： Employee voice; learning orientation; collectivism;
uncertainty avoidance; power distance; Leader-Member
Exchange (LMX)
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中文摘要:  

 

隨著企業環境變得愈來愈複雜與競爭，單憑管理者本身愈來愈

難以解釋和處理組織內部各種問題和挑戰。此情況下員工對組

織的建設性想法和建議更顯重要，員工意見能幫助管理者洞悉

潛在商業機會及組織內部潛在問題，因此員工建言行為扮演著

強化組織功能的重要因素之一，但目前的文獻卻很少研究在探

討是否文化價值對員工建言行為也有重要的影響作用，因此，

本研究第一目的期望彌補此研究缺口來探討是否 Hofstede 

(1984) 文化維度理論裡的四個維度 (長期導向、群體主義、

不確定性規避、權力距離) 也是影響員工本身建言行為的重要

因素。雖然 Hofsted以國家為單位來解釋此四個文化維度，但

愈來愈多學者主張同一國家內也存在著許多文化差異，因次本

研究將此四個文化維度視為個人特質並以個人為單位來測量。 

 此外, 本研究第二目的在探討一情境因子, 也就是領導成

員交換理論(LMX)是否在四個文化價值取向和員工建言行為之

間的關聯性有顯著的調節作用。由於文獻也鮮少有研究在探討

領導成員交換理論(LMX)和員工建言行為之關聯性，本研究期

望對此研究缺口也做出補足和貢獻。本研究採問卷調查法收集

數據，樣本族群為台灣中高端飯店的基層員工，研究結果發現

員工在三個文化價值取向(長期導向、群體主義、不確定性規

避)高的情況下會有較多的建言行為，此外，研究結果也顯示

當領導和部屬有良好的交換關係(LMX)將會刺激鼓勵更多的員

工建言行為，此研究結果能提供服務業人力資源部門如何提升

員工建言行為方面的實務啟示。 

 

中文關鍵詞: 員工建言; 長期導向; 群體主義; 不確定性規避; 權力距離; 

領導成員交換理論(LMX) 

 

英文摘要: 

 

Organizational environments are becoming increasingly dynamic 

and competitive so that it becomes more and more difficult for 

managers to detect, interpret and handle various business 

challenges and issues all by themselves. Employees’ constructive 

ideas and suggestions thus become critical to help managers to 

identify potential opportunities and address potential and current 

work critical problems for the organization. Therefore, employees’ 

voice can play as a key role in enhancing organizational 

functioning. The recognition of the important role of employees’ 

voice for organizational performance has drawn lots of research 

attention to identify important factors that could promote or inhibit 



employees’ voice behavior. Even studies on the antecedents of 

voice are abundant in the literature, very few pay attention to 

whether cultural values are also important predictors of employee 

voice. Therefore, the first purpose of this study is to address such 

research gap by empirically testing whether Hofstede’s (1984) four 

cultural vale dimensions (i.e., long term orientation, collectivism 

orientation, uncertainty avoidance orientation and power distance 

orientation) are important antecedents of employees’ voice 

behavior. Different from Hofstede’s approach that analyzing these 

cultural dimensions using country as the unit of analysis, the 

current study measures these four cultural dimensions at the 

individual level because there is a growing consensus that 

substantial cultural differences could exist within a country so that 

individual level of analysis on these cultural dimensions could be 

more informative for the greater diversity of modern businesses’ 

workforce (Colquitt, 2004; Cox, Lobel, & McLeod, 1991; Jackson 

et al., 2006). 

  In addition to examining the possible effect of four 

cultural value orientations on employees’ voice, the second purpose 

of this study is to investigate whether one situational factor, Leader-

Member Exchange (LMX), is an important moderator that would 

strengthen/weaken the relationships between four cultural value 

orientations and employees’ voice. Since there is also little research 

attention focusing on the association between LMX and voice, 

examining LMX’s moderating effect for the relationships between 

cultural value orientations and employees’ voice helps to address 

this gap. Data of this study was collected using a self-administrated 

questionnaire in both paper work and online format, and 

participants of this study were frontline employees from several 

mid or upscale hotels in Taiwan. The findings of this study reveal 

that three culture values: long-term orientation, collectivism and 

uncertainty avoidance all increase employees’ voice behavior. 

Additionally, LMX is found to lead employees who are high in 

long-term orientation, collectivism and uncertainty avoidance to 

voice more. These findings provide valuable implications regarding 

employee recruitment, selecting and leading for human resource 

managers. 

 



英文關鍵詞: Employee voice; learning orientation; collectivism; uncertainty 

avoidance; power distance; Leader-Member Exchange (LMX) 

 

 

Influence of cultural value orientation on employee voice behavior: Does leader-

member exchange (LMX) matter? 

 

Introduction 

As organizational environments are becoming increasingly dynamic and 

competitive, it becomes more and more difficult for managers to identify, interpret 

and handle all the challenges and problems in the firm all by themselves. Employees 

therefore become an invaluable source of comments and suggestions for addressing 

and solving work critical problems and issues (Gao, Janssen, & Shi, 2011). This is 

particularly true in the hospitality industry. Nowadays many hospitality businesses 

have to continually improve and adjust business models and service offerings to cater 

to various and changing needs of consumers to stay competitive, and front line 

employees are in a unique position to observe changing customer needs and usually 

know the best the problems, issues or opportunities that managers are unable to see in 

the day-to-day service operations (Raub, 2008). Therefore, employees’ constructive 

opinions, concerns, or ideas about work-related issues are critical for managers to 

quickly respond to dynamic market conditions, make good decisions and correct 

potential serious problems before they escalate. This underscores the important role of 

employee voice for hospitality businesses’ performance and survival. Past research 

has shown the positive effect of employee voice on desirable outcomes such as 

individual job performance and work unit or organizational effectiveness (e.g., Frazier 

& Bowler, 2015; Lam & Mayer, 2014; Ng & Feldman, 2012).   

The recognition of the important and beneficial role of employee voice for any 

organization has drawn an increasing research attention to understand the individual 

and contextual factors that promote or inhibit voice, both conceptually (e.g., Van 

Dyne, Ang, & Botero, 2003; Morrison & Milliken, 2000) and empirically (e.g., 

Burris, Detert, & Chiaburu, 2008; Detert & Burris, 2007; Morrison, Wheeler-Smith, 

& Kamdar, 2011; Venkataramani & Tangirala, 2010). However, even research effort 

on the determinants of voice is growing, a number of researchers (e.g., Botero & Van 

Dyne, 2009) point out that the role of culture values for explaining employee voice 

still remains untapped and demands more research attention. To address this research 

gap in the extant literature, the current study aims to empirically investigate whether 

three Hofstede’s (1984) cultural value dimensions, namely long term orientation, 

collectivism and uncertainty avoidance are important influential factors that 



contribute or inhibit employee voice. Although Hofstede (1984) defines his cultural 

dimensions at the cross national level of analysis, a large number of researchers (e.g., 

Jackson, Colquitt, Wesson, & Zapata-Phelan, 2006; Kirkman, Chen, Farh, Chen, & 

Lowe, 2009; Van Dyne, Vandewalle, Kostova, Latham & Cummings, 2000) have 

pointed out that there could be substantial cultural differences within a country, so that  

measuring these cultural dimensions at the individual level of analysis could be more 

informative for the greater diversity of modern businesses’ workforce (Colquitt, 2004; 

Cox, Lobel, & McLeod, 1991; Jackson et al., 2006). There are also many researchers 

applying Hofstede’s framework at individual levels, as shown in a comprehensive 

review by Oyserman, Coon and Kemmelmeier (2002). The current study thus adopts 

this point of view to measure Hofstede’s three cultural dimensions at the individual 

level of analysis. The underlying mechanisms in which these three culture value 

orientations promote or inhibit employee voice are elaborated in the later discussion.  

In addition to examining the possible effect of three cultural value orientations 

on employee voice, the present study also investigates whether one situational factor, 

namely Leader-Member Exchange (LMX), is an important moderator strengthening 

or weakening the relationships between three cultural value orientations and employee 

voice. LMX describes the quality of the relationship between supervisor and 

subordinate (Graen & Scandura, 1987). This theory suggests that a leader can develop 

qualitatively different relationships with different work group members. Those 

members who perceive high quality relationships with the leader often receive high 

preferential treatments such as higher levels of decision latitude (Liden & Graen, 

1980), greater growth opportunities  (Graen & Scandura, 1987), and higher levels of 

support (Kraimer, Wayne, & Jaworski, 2001). Therefore, high LMX quality has 

favorable influences on employees’ satisfaction with their supervisors, performance, 

and discretionary behaviors toward their organizations (Gerstner & Day, 1997; Ilies, 

Nahrgang, & Morgeson, 2007). Although the benefits of high LMX quality to many 

desirable work-related outcomes have been well documented in the literature (Ilies et 

al., 2007), limited research pays attention to the relationship between LMX and voice 

(Botero & Van Dyne, 2009) and its moderating effect. Therefore, the current study 

also intends to address this gap in the current literature by examining whether LMX 

plays an important moderator for the relationships between three cultural value 

orientations and employee voice. 

To summarize, the purpose of this study is twofold. The first is to empirically 

test whether three individual cultural value orientations, namely long term orientation, 

collectivism and uncertainty avoidance are important predictors of employee voice. 

Second is to identify whether a situational factor, namely Leader-Member Exchange 

(LMX), would significantly moderate the relationships between three cultural value 



orientations and employee voice. A research model with several hypotheses is 

developed. The current study would contribute to the body of voice literature in two 

aspects. Firstly, since literature has limited research attention to the relationship 

between cultural values and voice (Botero & Van Dyne, 2009), this study fills this gap 

by empirically testing three cultural value orientations as possible predictors of 

employee voice. Secondly, while research effort on the association between LMX and 

voice is also lacking in the literature (Botero & Van Dyne, 2009), this study addresses 

such shortcoming by testing LMX’s possible moderating effect for the relationship 

between three cultural value orientations and employee voice. The findings of this 

study would also provide valuable practical implications for hospitality industry and 

possibly other industries as well regarding how to promote employees’ voice 

behaviors within the organization.  

Literature Review 

Employee voice  

Employee voice refers to informal, discretionary, and upward communication 

by an employee of ideas, solutions, or concerns about work-related problems (LePine 

& Van Dyne, 1998). Voice behavior is an important component of extra-role behavior 

(i.e., those positive and discretionary behaviors that are not required by the 

organization but are necessary to facilitate effective organizational functioning; 

Organ, Podsakoff, & MacKenzie, 2005). Empirical evidence has proved that voice 

behavior generate desirable outcomes for any business such as superior individual job 

performance and work unit or organizational effectiveness (e.g., Frazier & Bowler, 

2015; Lam & Mayer, 2014; Ng & Feldman, 2012). Liang et al. (2012) propose that 

voice can be divided into promotive and prohibitive. Promotive voice represents 

employees’ expression of new ideas or suggestions for improving the overall 

functioning of their work unit or organization. Since promotive voice proposes ways 

of changing the status quo, it is challenging and focused on a future ideal state. In 

contrast, prohibitive voice denotes employees’ expressions of concern about existing 

work practices, incidents, or employee behavior that are harmful to the organization. 

Such kind of voice plays an important role for organizational health, as it points out 

current harmful or undetected problems in the organization and aims to resolve them 

or prevent them from taking place. According to Liang et al. (2012), these two types 

of voice could have different implications for other colleagues in the workplace. Since 

promotive voice focuses on suggesting new ways and improvements to lead the entire 

organization to a better future, such good intention can be easily recognized and 

interpreted as positive by others. In contrast, however, prohibitive voice focuses on 

pointing out current harmful factors that could negatively affect the organization, 

which usually involves implicating other members’ improper or inefficient behaviors 



and practices. As such, the good intention behind may not be easily recognized and 

interpreted as positive because others may perceive such behavior as offensive to their 

job roles and disrupt the harmony of the workplace. Although promotive and 

prohibitive voice might be viewed differently in this regard, both are beneficial to the 

organization and should both be encouraged (Loi, Ao, & Xu, 2014). 

Having recognized the significance of employees’ voice behavior for the 

organization, a large number of researchers have devoted to identify factors that 

increase or decrease the amount of employee voice behavior.  Literature reveals that 

the majority of research effort on the explanations for voice or silence comprises two 

streams. A body of research stresses on the contextual factors such as leader 

characteristic and behavior (e.g., Detert & Burris, 2007; Gao, Janssen, & Shi, 2011; 

Walumbwa & Schaubroeck, 2009), organizational structure (e.g., degree of 

centralization), and human resources policies (e.g., evaluation system) (e.g., Ashford, 

Rothbard, Piderit, & Dutton, 1998; Milliken, Morrison, & Hewlin, 2003; Withey & 

Cooper, 1989). Researchers of this stream suggest that employees would rely on 

contextual cues regarding whether their work context is favorable for speaking up or 

not, and they use these cues to guide their behavior. Many times employees will 

choose deliberately withhold their ideas, opinions, and information rather than voice 

out (Detert & Edmondson, 2011). Literature has suggested that perceived safety of 

voice is one critical element determining whether employees will voice or not, 

indicating that employees will not engage in voice unless they perceive a sufficient 

safe and favorable environment in which to do so (Morrison, 2011). Therefore, the 

organizational context within which an individual resides could importantly affect the 

frequency with which he or she voices, so that voice might be much more (or less) 

common in some settings than in others (Morrison, 2011).  

There is another stream of researchers focusing on individual differences such 

as big five personality traits (LePine & Van Dyne, 2001), locus of control, self-

esteem, self-efficacy and neuroticism (Avery, 2003; Premeaux & Bedeian, 2003). 

These researchers have also shown empirical evidences that, regardless of context, 

some individuals would voice more than others due to people’s distinct difference in 

personality and dispositions (Morrison, 2011). Over the last ten years, a number of 

researchers (e.g., Botero & Van Dyne, 2009; Huang, Vliert, & Vegt, 2005; Landau, 

2009) have also suggested that cultural values might play a significant role affecting 

whether employees would speak up or not, and they call for more research effort on 

this area since there is still a lack of research examining the relationships between 

cultural values and voice. In response to such quest, the present study empirically 

examines the relationships between Hofstede’s (1984) three cultural dimensions

（Long term orientation, collectivism and uncertainty avoidance）and employee 



voice.  

Long term orientation and employee voice  

 Long term vs. short term orientation refers to preferences between a forward-

looking vs. more historical perspective. A long term orientation culture is 

characterized by attaching more importance to the future. They foster pragmatic 

values oriented towards rewards, including persistence, saving and capacity for 

adaptation. A short term orientation culture, on the other hand, tends to be fixed on the 

present and past. Short term oriented people typically uphold the importance of 

stability and tradition (Hofstede, 1993). According to Hofstede (1991), long term 

oriented values are more advantageous to successful business activities. People of this 

culture recognize that environments are dynamic so that individuals must constantly 

adapt themselves to necessary changes and adjustments for the business success. By 

contrast, people of short term orientation are more reflective, frequently looking back 

to the past. Their values stress on personal steadiness and respect for traditional 

practices. Therefore, new initiatives, innovation and adjustment are typically 

discouraged in favor of practices which uphold traditional values and norms 

(Hofstede, 1991). This suggests that, in organizational context, an individual’s long 

term/short term orientation might be an important determinant of his/her intention to 

voice. As discussed earlier that voice challenges or criticizes the status quo (i.e., 

promotive voice) and points to existing problematic practices needed for correction 

(i.e., prohibitive voice), individuals who conduct such behavior essentially expect a 

change on the firm’s current state for a better performance and future success. 

Therefore, short term oriented people who emphasize on personal stability and respect 

for traditional practices should be less likely to speak out for a change on the current 

state and the existing practices. In contrast, long term oriented people who perceive 

adequate and constant changes and adjustments are important for businesses’ future 

success should be more likely to take initiatives to speak out for a change. Therefore, 

the following hypotheses are formulated: 

H1: Long term orientation is positively related to employees’ (a) promotive 

and (b) prohibitive voice 

Collectivism and employee voice  

 The cultural dimension known as individualism/collectivism entails the 

importance of an individual as opposed to a group in a given culture (Hofstede, 1983).  

People with strong individualistic value perceive themselves as separated individual 

actors. They accord personal interest greater importance than group needs, looking 

after themselves and ignoring group interests when they conflict with personal 

desires. In contrast, people with strong collectivistic value regard group interests as 

more important than individual needs and desires, and tend to look out for the well-



beings of the groups to which they belong, even when such actions sometimes 

requiring sacrificing personal interests (Hofstede, 1991). In the organizational context, 

individualistic cultures value independence and competition, while collectivistic 

cultures encourage the subordination of personal interests to the goals of a larger work 

group and put more emphasis on sharing and cooperation (Yilmaz, Alpkan, & Ergun, 

2005). Collectivist cultures give priority to supportive organizational practices, 

interpersonal connectedness, group solidarity, joint responsibility, and harmony 

(Doney, Cannon, & Mullen, 1998; Newman & Nollen, 1996). Out of this cohesion 

grows a greater disposition (than individualistic cultures) to (1) exchange information 

and ideas, (2) support and assist each other, (3) discuss problems openly and 

constructively (Chen, Meindl, & Hui, 1998), and (4) develop commitment to the 

organization (Wasti, 2002). Based on the above, individuals with strong collectivistic 

value should be more likely to express new ideas or suggestions for improving the 

overall functioning of their work unit or organization (i.e., promotive voice), as the 

good and success of their work group and the whole organization are their priorities. 

On the other hand, however, since prohibitive voice usually involves pointing out 

other members’ flaws and inefficient behaviors and practices for correction, this kind 

of voice easily yields negative emotion from others and impairs the harmony of the 

workplace. Therefore, collectivistic individuals who value interpersonal 

connectedness and social harmony among the group should be less likely to make 

such kind of voice. Based on the preceding discussion, the following hypotheses are 

developed: 

H2 (a): Collectivism orientation is positively related to employees’ promotive 

voice 

H2 (b): Collectivism orientation is negatively related to employees’ 

prohibitive voice 

Uncertainty avoidance and employee voice  

 Uncertainty avoidance is defined as the extent to which people within a culture 

are made nervous by situations that are unstructured, unclear, or unpredictable, and 

the extent to which these people intend to avoid such situations by adopting strict 

codes of behavior and a belief in absolute truth (Hofstede, 1984). Cultures with high 

uncertainty avoidance are characterized as emotional, security-seeking, and intolerant, 

while cultures with low uncertainty avoidance are featured with unemotional, 

accepting of personal risk and relatively tolerant. In the organizational context, 

uncertainty avoidance is suggestive of resistance to organizational change, an 

adjustment and variation on the current state of affairs in the organization 

(Geletkanycz, 1997). Empirical studies (e.g., Ayoun & Moreo, 2008; Geletkanycz, 

1997) have shown that top managers who are strong in uncertainty avoidance are 



likely to stay away from actions and strategies which may lead to the change of the 

firm’s status quo, whereas executives who are low in uncertainty avoidance are more 

comfortable with novelty and welcome experimentation with new initiatives. In line 

with this rationale, an employee’s uncertainty avoidance orientation might also affect 

his/her intention to voice, as voice behavior itself essentially connotes employees’ 

intention to change organizations’ current state for a better future. Although the 

intention of such behavior means well, changes usually involve brining different 

ideas, approaches and concepts into the firm and might force the firm to adapt to a 

new and unfamiliar situation, employees who are not favor of uncertain situations 

should be less likely to take initiatives which might stimulate the change of the 

organization. Therefore, individuals with strong uncertainty avoidance should be less 

likely to conduct voice behavior. Based on preceding discussion, the following 

hypotheses are developed: 

H3: Uncertainty avoidance orientation is negatively related to employees’ (a) 

promotive and (b) prohibitive voice 

LMX as a moderator 

 In addition to the above three individual-based cultural orientations as possible 

predictors of employees’ voice, the current study also posits LMX might serve as a 

critical situational factor that strengths/weakens the relationships between three 

cultural orientations and employee voice.  The concept of LMX was initially 

advanced by Graen and his colleagues and it focuses on interpreting the status of a 

dyadic i.e., one to one connection of a supervisor with his or her subordinates 

(Dansereau, Graen, & Haga, 1975; Graen & Cashman, 1975). According to them, 

dyadic relationships between a leader and each individual subordinate are developed 

over time through a series of interactions and the leader may consciously or 

subconsciously develop different types of exchange relationships with his or her 

subordinates. Social exchange theory (SET) provides the dominant theoretical basis 

for explaining LMX (Wayne, Shore, & Liden, 1997). SET suggests that leader-

member interpersonal relationship is developed through social exchange, wherein 

“each party must offer something the other party sees as valuable and each party must 

see the exchange as reasonably equitable or fair” (Graen & Scandura, 1987, p.182). 

Therefore, LMX relationships could vary in terms of the amount of material 

resources, information, and support exchanged between the two parties and it is 

reasonable to see leaders establish different quality relationships with different 

subordinates (Garg & Dhar, 2014). Many studies have identified a number of factors 

that determine the quality of LMX such as work group cohesiveness, organizational 

climate, organizational support, job characteristics, and leader power (Cogliser & 

Schriesheim, 2000; Piccolo & Colquitt, 2006; Wayne, Shore, Bommer, & Tetrick, 



2002). There are also a large number of studies showing that the quality of LXM is 

positively related to subordinate’s role clarity, job satisfaction, organizational 

commitment, social interactions, job performance, and citizenship behaviors and 

negatively related to role ambiguity, role conflict, and turnover intentions (Bauer & 

Green, 1996; Gerstner & Day, 1997; Schriesheim, Castro, & Cogliser, 1999; Settoon, 

Bennett, & Liden, 1996; Wayne et al., 1997). Collectively, literature consistently 

reveals that employees who perceive high LMX quality with their leaders would feel 

more obligated to work harder, which in turn leads to various desirable organizational 

outcomes as stated above. Accordingly, this leader-member situational factor might 

also contribute to employee’s voice behavior, an extra role behavior that helps leaders 

to discover potential problems and opportunities in the organization. Therefore, for 

those with cultural value orientations fostering voice behavior, their intention to voice 

might be even stronger when they have a high quality of LMX with their leaders. On 

the contrary, for those with cultural value orientations discouraging voice behavior, 

their unfavorable intention to voice might be weaker when having a high quality of 

LMX with their leaders. Based on this rationale, three cultural value orientations 

hypothesized earlier as having positive/negative relationship with employee voice 

should be strengthen/weaken under the condition of a high quality of LMX between 

employees and their leaders. The following hypotheses are thus developed: 

H4: LMX strengthens the positive relationship between long term orientation 

and employees’ (a) promotive and (b) prohibitive voice  

H5 (a): LMX strengthens the positive relationship between collectivism and 

employees’ promotive voice. 

H5 (b): LMX weakens the negative relationship between collectivism and 

employees’ prohibitive voice. 

H6: LMX weakens the negative relationship between uncertainty avoidance 

and employees’ (a) promotive and (b) prohibitive voice 



 

Figure 1. Research Model 

 

Research Methodology 

Sampling and data collection 

Participants of this study were frontline employees from several 5 star hotels 

in Taiwan, R.O.C. and the convenience sampling approach was used to reach targeted 

subjects. Considering a number of hotel characteristics such as stars, number of 

employees, location and main serving segment might compound the results, this study 

took these factors into account during the sampling process. Specifically, an online 

travel agency (OTA), hotels.com was initially utilized to identify an extensive number 

of 5 star hotels across Taiwan. Researchers then randomly selected 10 hotels from 

North, Central and South regions respectively to make sure the sampled hotels were 

not only from one geographical region. These 30 hotels mainly served leisure 

travelers and share similar number of frontline employees (ranging from 50 to 80). 

Afterwards researchers contacted the human resource managers of these 30 hotels one 

by one through the phone call and asked if they were willing to participate in this 

study.  Finally, 8 hotels granted to help, with 3, 2 and 3 from North, Central and 

South Taiwan respectively. Data of this study were collected using a designed self-

administrated questionnaire. Questionnaires were mailed to HR managers of these 8 

hotels and asked them to pass down to management-level supervisors of each 

department. Supervisors then distributed questionnaires to front-line employees and 

encouraged them to fill out the survey. Each survey was also attached with a sealed 

return envelope so that participants were able to mail the completed survey back 

directly to researchers. The data collection period lasted 3 months from the beginning 
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of March to the end of May, 2018. Out of 800 distributed questionnaires, 387 valid 

responses were finally received, yielding a 48% response rate. Among these 387 

responses, 143 were from North Taiwan, 105 from Central Taiwan and 139 from 

South Taiwan. 

Measurements 

 The designed self-administrated questionnaire comprised two main sections. The 

first section dealt with a number of questions pertaining to the variables of research 

interest, which are three cultural value orientations, leader-member exchange (LMX) 

and two types of voice behavior. The second section addressed subjects’ demographic 

information such as gender, age, education, and so on. All the items measuring each 

construct of this study were well-established scales derived from previous studies 

with minor revision to fit the context of this study. As pointed out earlier that this 

study adopted Hofstede’s national culture framework at the level of individual 

analysis to predict the expected relationships, Hofstede’s original scale was thus not 

applicable to this study. Therefore, other scales measuring culture values at the 

individual level while also stemming from Hofstede’s framework were adopted.  

For long term orientation, 8 items from Bearden, Money and Nevins’ (2006) 

study, which developed and validated a scale to measure Hofstede metric at the 

individual level, were adopted (=.89; sample item: “I don’t mind giving up today’s 

fun for success in the future”). Regarding collectivism, 15 items from Jackson, 

Colquitt, Wesson and  Zapata-Phelan's (2006) study, which developed a new measure 

of individual-difference form of collectivism for organizational settings, were 

employed. These 15 items measured 5 dimensions, which are preference for in-groups 

(=.86; sample item: “I prefer to work in my work groups rather than working 

alone”), reliance on in-groups (=.81; sample item: “I felt comfortable trusting group 

members to handle their tasks”), concern for in-groups (=.90; sample item: “I care 

about the well-being of my work groups”), acceptance of in-group norms (=.90; 

sample item: “I followed the norms of my work groups”), and prioritization of in-

group goals (=.87; sample item: “I care more about the goals of my work groups 

than my own goals”). Each of these 5 dimensions was measured by 3 items 

respectively. As for uncertainty avoidance, 7 items from Jung and Kellaris' (2004) 

study, which examined cultural differences in proneness to scarcity effects, were 

employed (=.86; sample item: “I feel stressful when I cannot predict 

consequences”).  

For Leader-Member Exchange (LMX), 7 items from Scandura, Graen and 

Novak's (1986) study, which examined the influence of LMX on decision making 

process in 58 male-dominated managerial dyads, were adopted (=.86; sample item: 

“My supervisor would be personally inclined to use his/her power to help me solve 



problems in my work”). Lastly, for promotive and prohibitive voice, 5 items for 

promotive voice (=.90; sample item: I often make constructive suggestions to 

improve the unit’s operation) and 5 items for prohibitive voice (=.90; sample item: I 

often voice out opinions on things that might affect efficiency in the work unit, even if 

that would embarrass others) from Liang, Farh and Farh's (2012) study, which 

investigated psychological antecedents of promotive and prohibitive voice, were used.  

All items of this study were anchored with 5 point-Likert scale. Since Mandarin is the 

first langue for the participants of this study, the questionnaire followed the standard 

translation-back-translation procedure suggested by Brislin (1970). A pilot test using 

40 hotel frontline employees was also conducted to check the internal consistency of 

all scales, and the Cronbach Alpha of all the constructs were larger than 0.7, 

suggesting a good reliability of all the scales. 

Data analysis 

 The Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS) 23 version was utilized to 

conduct descriptive analysis, which provides respondents’ demographic profiles and 

correlations among the constructs of this study. M-Plus 7.0 was also used to perform 

confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) to check the construct validity of all the 

measurements. Additionally, since this study used a one-wave survey approach to 

collect the data, the nature of this cross-sectional design was easily subjected to 

common method variance (CMV). Therefore, Harman’s single factor test was also 

performed to examine if common method variance was a threat to the hypothesized 

causal relationships among the variables. In addition, this study adopted several 

techniques regarding research design procedure suggested by Podsakoff, MacKenzie, 

Lee and Podsakoff (2003) to control CMV. For example, a number of irrelevant 

question items were inserted to create a psychological separation that the questions of 

independent variables were not connected with the questions of dependent variables. 

Also, the order of questions of independent and dependent variables were 

counterbalanced. In addition, all the questionnaires were attached a return envelope so 

that all participants could send the completed survey back directly to researchers 

without going through the hands of their supervisors and managers. This could ensure 

employees’ anonymities were completely protected and make them feel safer to 

provide more honest answers. 

Considering gender, education and tenure are found to be associated with 

voice (Burris, Detert, & Chiaburu, 2008; Van Dyne & LePine, 1998), this study took 

these factors as control variables in the analyses. To test all the proposed hypotheses, 

a series of hierarchical regression analysis corresponding to each hypothesis were 

performed. As hierarchical regression is widely regarded as an appropriate statistical 

technique to test moderating effect (Lu & Gursoy, 2016; Phillips & Jang, 2007), the 



current study adopted this analytic approach to test the moderating effects of research 

interest.  

Findings 

Sample profile and descriptive statistics 

 Table 1 shows demographic information of the participants. Participants 

comprised 195 male and 192 female, and most of them were within the age range 

from 21 to 40 years old (87.1%).  Over half of the participants (65.4%) had a 

bachelor’s degree or higher, and around 80% participants worked in the current hotel 

less than 5 years. 

 Table 2 shows the results of descriptive statistics and correlations among all 

variables. Except for three control variables, all variables of research interest were 

positively correlated (p < 0.01).  

INSERT TABLE 1 AROUND HERE 

INSERT TABLE 2 AROUND HERE 

CFA findings 

 Table 3 shows CFA results. The results showed that all items were significantly 

loaded on their corresponding factors and had factor loadings greater than 0.5 

(ranging from 0.55 to 0.86), indicating convergent validity was established (Hair, 

Black, Babin, & Anderson, 2010). Additionally, average variance extracted (AVE) no 

less than 0.5 for all variables also indicates satisfactory convergent validity. However, 

AVE for three variables: long term orientation, uncertainty avoidance and prohibitive 

voice were less than 0.5 (0.44, 0.45 and 0.41 respectively). According to Fornell and 

Larcker (1981), AVE at 0.4 is still acceptable when composite reliability is higher 

than 0.6. Since composite reliability score for all variables were greater than 0.6 

(ranging from 0.76 to 0.90), the convergent validity of these three variables were still 

adequate. Discriminant validity was examined by comparing AVE (average variance 

extracted) for any two constructs with the square of the correlation score between 

them (Hair et al., 2010).  A satisfactory discriminant validity was also confirmed 

since each AVE is greater than the corresponding squared correlations of factors. The 

model fit indices for the measurement model were X2(989) = 2375.43 (p < .01), X2/d.f. 

= 2.4, CFI = 0.91, TLI = 0.90, SRMR = 0.05, RMSEA = 0.06, respectively. All these 

indices suggested an acceptable model fit for the measurement model. Regarding 

Harman’s single factor test, the results showed that single-factor model accounts for 

28.5 % of the total variance, suggesting that CMV was not a critical problem. 

INSERT TABLE 3 AROUND HERE 

Hypotheses test findings 

 Table 4 presents the results of three cultural values’ main effect on two types of 

voice, respectively. The results showed that all three cultural values are positively 



related to both two types of voice (p < 0.01). Therefore, H1a, H1b and H2a were 

supported, whereas H2b, H3a and H3b were not supported.  

INSERT TABLE 4 AROUND HERE 

 Table 5 present the results of moderating effect of LMX on the relationship 

between three cultural values and promotive voice, respectively. The interaction term 

of long term orientation × LMX and collectivism × LMX both provide significant 

incremental variance to the model (∆R2 = 0.01, p < 0.05), while interaction term of 

uncertainty avoidance × LMX adds marginally significant incremental variance to 

the model  (∆R2 = .01, p < 0.1). This suggests that LMX indeed significantly 

moderates the relationship between three cultural values and promotive voice. 

Therefore, three interaction plots were created to show such interaction effect more 

clearly. Interaction plot 1 to 3 consistently show that, in the case of low long term 

orientation, collectivism and uncertainty avoidance, employees with high LMX had a 

minor higher level of promotive voice than those with low LMX. However, when it 

comes to the case of high long term orientation, collectivism and uncertainty 

avoidance, employees with high and low LMX both have an increasing level of 

promotive voice while this increasing level is much higher in high LMX group than in 

low LMX group. These findings provide support for H4a and H5a that LMX 

strengthens the positive relationship between long term orientation/collectivism and 

promotive voice, respectively, whereas H6a stating that LMX weakens negative 

relationship between uncertainty avoidance and promotive voice was not supported.  

INSERT TABLE 5 AROUND HERE 

INSERT INTERACTION PLOT 1 AROUND HERE 

INSERT INTERACTION PLOT 2 AROUND HERE 

INSERT INTERACTION PLOT 3 AROUND HERE 

Table 6 presents the results of moderating effect of LMX on the relationship 

between three cultural values and prohibitive voice. The interaction term of long term 

orientation × LMX, collectivism × LMX and uncertainty avoidance × LMX all 

add significant incremental variance to the model (∆R2 = 0.02, 0.01 and 0.02 

respectively, all  p < 0.05), indicating that LMX also significantly moderates the 

relationship between three cultural values and prohibitive voice. Another three 

interaction plots were also created. Interaction plot 4 to 6 also consistently show that, 

under the circumstance of low long term orientation, collectivism and uncertainty 

avoidance, employees with high LMX had a minor higher level of prohibitive voice 

than those with low LMX. However, in the case of high long term orientation, 

collectivism and uncertainty avoidance, employees with high and low LMX both have 

an increasing level of prohibitive voice while this increasing level is much higher in 

high LMX group than in low LMX group. These findings provide support for H4b 



that LMX strengthens the positive relationship between long term orientation and 

promotive voice, whereas H5b and H6b stating LMX weakens negative relationship 

between collectivism/uncertainty avoidance and prohibitive voice were not supported. 

INSERT TABLE 6 AROUND HERE 

INSERT INTERACTION PLOT 4 AROUND HERE 

INSERT INTERACTION PLOT 5 AROUND HERE 

INSERT INTERACTION PLOT 6 AROUND HERE 

Discussions and conclusion 

 As expected, the findings of this study show that employees with a high long 

term orientation value perform more promotive and prohibitive voice. Such findings 

essentially concur with the findings of prior studies  that, in the organizational 

settings, long-term oriented cultures are willing to change or challenge the status quo 

of the business to ensure the long-term  success when necessary (Geletkanycz, 1997; 

Lumpkin, Brigham, & Moss, 2010). Since the intention of promotive and prohibitive 

voice is also to improve the current status of the organization for a better future, it is 

logical to find a positive relationship between long term orientation and 

promotive/prohibitive voice, respectively. 

Findings of this study also show that collectivism value would promote 

promotive voice. Since voice behavior is a type of organizational citizenship behavior 

Organ et al., 2005), this result is also consistent with many past research that 

collectivism value would contribute more organizational citizenship behavior (e.g., 

Cohen & Avrahami, 2006; Moorman & Blakely, 1995). However, it is surprising that 

collectivism is positively rather than negatively related to prohibitive voice. A 

possible reason for such finding is that, even prohibitive voice usually embarrasses 

others by pointing out others’ shortcomings or inefficiency, collectivists might still 

perceive maintaining the benefits and interests of the whole work unit or organization 

is more important than maintaining a harmonious relationship with few members with 

problematic or inefficient practices. Since collectivists value more on the wellbeing of 

collective groups, pointing out flaws and inefficient practices in the organization (i.e., 

prohibitive voice) is also a good manner for them to protect the wellbeing of 

collective groups and the whole organization, even such behavior sometimes might 

sacrifice harmonious relationships with few members. This might explain why this 

study found collectivism also promotes prohibitive voice.  

Surprisingly, the findings of this study reveal that uncertainty avoidance value 

also foster promotive and prohibitive voice. These findings seem counterintuitive as 

values of uncertainty avoidance typically favor stability and the voice behavior with 

the goal of changing and challenging the current state of the organization should be 

less welcomed. However, organizational adaptation literature contends that persisting 



on the existing policies and practices often imposes a greater risk (i.e., induces more 

uncertainties) on the organization due to today’s rapid changing environment and 

fierce competition among the businesses (e.g., Bercovitz & Feldman, 2008; Lüscher 

& Lewis, 2008). Facing these challenges in today’s business environment, 

organizational members with high certainty avoidance should note that necessary 

adaptation and adjustment are the keys to reduce more uncertainties to ensure an 

organization’s long-term success and survival. Therefore, providing novel and 

constructive suggestions while also pointing out current problematic policies and 

practices appear to be a proper manner for high uncertainty avoidance individuals to 

reduce more uncertainties for the organization. This might explain why this study 

found uncertainty avoidance value promotes both promotive and prohibitive voice. 

Findings of this study also indicate that LMX strengthens the positive effects 

of all three cultural values on both promotive and prohibitive voice. Such findings 

suggest that a good quality of LMX not only generates a number of desirable 

outcomes reported in the literature such as employees’ increased job satisfaction, job 

motivation, job performance, organizational commitment and reduced turnover 

intention (Gerstner & Day, 1997; Ilies et al., 2007), but also functions as an important 

facilitator encouraging more organizational citizenship behavior such as voice. Social 

exchange theory (SET) (Blau, 1964) also provides a proper theoretical underpinning 

to explain such findings. Since employees who have a good quality of LMX usually 

receive more tangible and intangible benefits from their supervisors, this kind of 

employees should feel more obligated and be more willing to return favors to their 

supervisors, and helping supervisors to identify potential and existing opportunities 

and problems in the organization would be a good manner of doing so. Therefore, it is 

logical to find that LMX would strengthen the positive effects of all three cultural 

values on both promotive and prohibitive voice. 

In conclusion, this study empirically identifies that three culture values: long 

term orientation, collectivism and uncertainty avoidance would contribute to both 

promotive and prohibitive voice. Additionally, this study identifies that LMX serves 

as an important moderator strengthening the positive relationships between three 

culture values and promotive/prohibitive voice, respectively. These findings provide 

meaningful theoretical and practical implications for hospitality researchers and 

practitioners. 

Implications 

Managerial implications 

 This study has several practical implications for hotel practitioners who want to 

promote employees’ voice behaviors within the organization. As this study shows that 

three individual-level culture values: long-term orientation, collectivism and 



uncertainty avoidance would all increase employees’ voice behavior, hotel managers 

can take into account these three value orientations during recruitment, selection and 

training, and leading process. In terms of recruitment and selection, for example, HR 

managers can use these three culture values as one of the criteria recruiting and 

selecting newcomers. Specifically, once suitable candidates are identified, those who 

have high values of long-term orientation, collectivism and uncertainty avoidance 

should be considered first, as they are found to have a higher temperament of voice. 

In addition, hotel managers should pay a special attention to existing employees who 

are low in long-term orientation, collectivism and uncertainty avoidance, as this kind 

of members are found to voice less. Hotel managers can develop customized training 

programs or reward systems to encourage the voice tendency for this kind of 

members. In terms of leading, since LMX is found to lead employees who are high in 

long-term orientation, collectivism and uncertainty avoidance to voice more, hotel 

managers should also strive to build a high quality of interpersonal relationship with 

different subordinates in order to foster more voice behaviors in the hotel. To this end, 

supervisors should be more attentive to different employees’ needs, potentials and 

work related problems so that they can make a wise use of current resources and 

power to support different subordinates accordingly. 

Theoretical implications 

 This study also contributes to the extant hospitality literature in several aspects. 

Firstly, research effort on the association between culture values and employee voice 

is seriously scant in the literature (Botero & Van Dyne, 2009), and only few studies 

found one culture value: power distance is negatively related to employee voice 

(Botero & Van Dyne, 2009; Brockner et al., 2001; Farh, Hackett, & Liang, 2007). The 

present study thus advances the understanding of the current literature in that, in 

addition to power distance, other three culture values, namely long-term orientation, 

collectivism and uncertainty avoidance are positively associated with employee voice. 

Such findings also provide an insightful implication for voice researchers that many 

other culture values may also be importantly associated with employee voice and are 

thus worthy of exploration. Secondly, this study also enriches the knowledge of the 

extant literature by identifying the moderating effect of LMX on the relationships 

between three culture values and promotive/prohibitive voice. Similar with Botero 

and Van Dyne (2009) found that LMX and power distance has an interactive effect on 

employee voice, the present study further finds that LMX and other three culture 

values also have a joint effect respectively on employee voice. This also implies that 

the interaction effect of LMX with many other culture values on employee voice or 

other kinds of extra-role behaviors is worthy of investigation. Lastly, by connecting 

the literature of culture values, LMX and employee voice together, this study also 



provides more research directions for researchers in these three respective fields, 

which would increase the synergy among these three streams. 

Limitations and future research 

 As with any other research, this study has several limitations which should be 

addressed in the future research. First of all, this study tested the proposed model 

using hotel employees only from Taiwan, so that the proposed model of this study has 

a generalizable concern. Therefore, future research should test this proposed model 

using samples from other regions or culture settings to further validate the findings of 

this study.  

Secondly, this study adopted one-wave survey approach to collect the data, 

which belongs to a cross-sectional design study that could limit researchers’ ability to 

make a strong causal inference from the data. Therefore, future research should test 

the proposed model of this study using other research methodologies such as 

longitudinal or experimental study design to further validate the casual relationships 

of the variables in the present study. 

 Thirdly, this study designed a self-reported questionnaire and collected the data 

of independent and dependent variables from the same raters (i.e., employees), so that 

the findings of this study may be subjected to common method variance. Although 

Harman’s single factor analysis was performed and the results indicated common 

method variance was not problematic to the data, future research should still try to 

collect the data from difference sources such as supervisors or colleagues to further 

control this issue.  

 Lastly, this study only investigated the moderating effect of one situational 

factor: LMX for the relationships between three culture values and employee voice. 

Perhaps many other situational factors such as person-organization fit, organizational 

identification, organizational culture, and so on also have significant moderating 

effect in this study. Therefore, future research should explore other situational factors 

which may alter the degree to which culture values influence employee voice.  
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3. 請依學術成就、技術創新、社會影響等方面，評估研究成果之學術或應用價值
（簡要敘述成果所代表之意義、價值、影響或進一步發展之可能性，以500字
為限）
本研究結果對台灣高端飯店如何提升員工建言行為有重要的應用價值，了解員
工本身文化價值取向、領導部屬交換品質對員工建言行為的影響能給予人力資
源部門在招募、甄選及訓練員工方面發展客製化的策略來鼓勵員工的建言行為
，例如此研究發現員工在三個文化價值取向(長期導向、群體主義、不確定性
規避)高的情況下會有較多的建言行為，人資部門或主管在招募和甄選過程中
若已經有適合的新進員工人選，就可以考慮也將此三種文化價值取向列入甄選
新進員工的考慮因素之一，而主管也需要注意那些三種文化價值取向較低的既
有員工是否有較少的建言行為並採取適當訓練措施鼓勵這些員工多建言，此外
，研究結果也顯示當領導和部屬有良好的交換關係(LMX)將會刺激鼓勵更多的
員工建言行為, 主管們就應該針對不同部屬的需求採取客製化的領導交換策略
來建立良好的員工部屬關係。
此研究的學術價值方面，由於目前的文獻鮮少有研究探討文化價值取向和員工
建言行為之間的關聯性，也鮮少有研究探討LMX此情境因子在前述關聯性的調
節作用，因此本研究架構能彌補此文獻缺口, 另外將文化價值取向、員工建言
行為與LMX三個文獻領域做連結也能給予這三個領域的專家學者更多的研究方
向



4. 主要發現
本研究具有政策應用參考價值：■否　□是，建議提供機關
（勾選「是」者，請列舉建議可提供施政參考之業務主管機關）
本研究具影響公共利益之重大發現：□否　□是　
說明：（以150字為限）


